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June 6, 2012


The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits an ordinance to amend a fifty-year use agreement with the Technology Access Foundation (TAF) for the development of the new Community Center for 21st Century Skills (Center) at Lakewood Park in the White Center area of unincorporated King County. The Center will house TAF’s tremendously successful youth technology programs and offer a wide range of classes and activities to the public through collaborations with nonprofit partners and public schools. The Center will also serve as a new community meeting space. I am pleased to report that the Center is under construction and is on schedule for completion in September 2012. 

The purpose of the proposed amendment to the use agreement is to make revisions necessary to accommodate TAF's New Markets Tax Credit (NMTC) financing, which will provide a substantial portion of the funds required to build the Center. Under the NMTC program, investors receive a tax credit against their federal income tax return in exchange for making equity investments in specialized financial institutions called Community Development Entities (CDEs). The proposed amendments to the use agreement were requested by the lenders and do not materially impact the County’s rights under the use agreement.   

More specifically, if authorized, the amendment proposed in this legislation would:
· Allow the County to make its initial, fixed $2 million contribution towards the Center available to a qualified successor to TAF;
· Require TAF to notify the County of the identity of its lenders;
· Require the County to notify the identified lenders of any default and provide them with an opportunity to cure in the unlikely event of a default by TAF or its sister entity, TAF2020; 
· Delete TAF’s unilateral right to terminate for convenience;
· Allow the County to enter into a new use agreement (subject to Council approval to the extent required by the King County Code) with TAF's lenders, in the unlikely event the existing use agreement is terminated, on the same terms and conditions as the existing use agreement, and for a term equal to the then-remaining term of the existing use agreement, but only if those lenders first cure all then-outstanding defaults; and
· Update the legal description of the site for the Center in Lakewood Park.

The proposed amendment, the use agreement and the Center each furthers the King County Strategic Plan by working collaboratively with community stakeholders and building partnerships with local and regional education systems to enhance equitable recreational and educational opportunities in an under-served area of unincorporated King County.

The Center also promotes the County’s equity and social justice goals because the children and youth who will be served by the Center predominantly come from the Highline School District where sixty-nine percent of the students receive free or reduced lunch and twenty-one percent of students have English as a second language. The Center at Lakewood Park is supported by numerous community organizations, including the North Highline Unincorporated Council, the Highline School District, the Friends of Lakewood Park, the King County Housing Authority, and the National Telecommunications and Information Administration. 

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This legislation brings together government, business, non-profit organizations and community groups in promoting healthy, vibrant and safe communities.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Kevin Brown, Division Director of
 the Parks and Recreation Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 
206-296-8631.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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